










































One Canberra Avenue, Forrest ACT 2603 • Telephone 02 6215 3000 
Internet www.ipea.gov.au 

23 December 2021 

Senator Pauline Hanson  
Senator for Queensland  
Suite 3, Level 36  
Waterfront Place 1 Eagle Street 
Brisbane, QLD 4000  

Email: 

Dear Senator 

Assurance Review of car transport at Commonwealth expense 

Thank you for your letter of 7 October 2021 in response to IPEA’s questions in relation to the use of taxi and 
ridesharing services by your employee, . Having considered your response, IPEA has concerns 
that a number of instances of ’s use of taxis and ridesharing services may be inconsistent with the 
legislation under which it is provided. Many of these concerns relate to ’s travel to and from  place 
of work. I am therefore asking that you provide further information to assist in our assessment. 

A Members of Parliament (Staff) Act 1984 employee’s entitlement to Car Transport, including taxis and 
regulated ridesharing services, is set out in the Staff Travel and Relief Staff Arrangements Determination 
2020/15 (the Determination). The provision has remained unchanged since  commenced employment. 
In accordance with the Determination,  is able to use Car Transport only when directed to do so by 
you, or a person authorised by you, for official business. The Determination provides that it is an employee’s 
responsibility to transport him or herself to and from work for his or her normal hours of duty. This 
responsibility includes travel between accommodation and the office when travelling on business away from 
the work base. 

You are therefore not able to direct  to use Car Transport to transport  to and from work, other 
than in one of the three circumstances set out at item 16 of Schedule A to the Determination. Specifically, 
these circumstances are: 

(a) the trip is approved for personal safety reasons (for example, where the risk to personal safety is
significantly increased due to the requirement to work late); or

(b) the employee is travelling on official business and scheduled public transport services are not readily
available; or

(c) the employee is travelling on official business and is carrying luggage to and/or from the office for
the purpose of the trip.
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Attachment 3 

I have attached four schedules at Attachment A listing instances o� use of Car Transport that remain 
of concern to IPEA. At the foot of each schedule are questions to which I seek your response. 

Schedule 1 deals with travel to and from your office in Brisbane. 
Schedule 2 deals with travel to and from Parliament House. 
Schedule 3 deals with other travel within Canberra. 
Schedule 4 deals with sundry matters raised in your 7 October response. 

On the basis of your response received on 7 October 2021, Attachment B lists trips that have been assessed, 
by IPEA as private travel undertaken bylillland will be included in the invoice to be raised at the 
completion of this matter. 

I appreciate your continued assistance regarding this matter. Please provide a written response via email to 
assurance@ipea.gov.au. by close of business on 21 January 2022, or advise me prior to the date if you need 
more time. 

Director, Audit and Assurance 
Independent Parliamentary Expenses Authority 
One Canberra Avenue, FORREST ACT 2603 
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